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BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
REGULAR MEETING 

April 6, 2022 
 
Present: Norman M. Needleman, First Selectman 
  Stacia R. Libby, Selectman 
  Bruce M. Glowac, Selectman   
   
Norman Needleman called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.  
 
First Selectman Needleman welcomed everyone to the Board of Selectmen in person and remote 
public access meeting via Zoom. 
 
In attendance:  First Selectman Norman M. Needleman, Selectman Stacia R. Libby, and Selectman 
Bruce M. Glowac. 
 
Others in attendance:  Finance Director Tracey Celentano, Public Works Director Ryan Welch, 
Connecticut Water Representatives Rose Gavrilovic and Adam Cost, and Christopher Diakopoulos. 
 
Approval of Agenda: 
Motion was made by Stacia Libby to approve the agenda.  Bruce Glowac seconded the motion. All in 
favor. 
 
Approval of Minutes: 
Motion was made by Bruce Glowac to approve the March 23, 2022 Meeting Minutes. Norman 
Needleman seconded the motion. All in favor. 
 
Informational Items, Communications and Correspondence    
 
Connecticut Water Company - Project scheduled to start week of April 10th  
Connecticut Water will be replacing approximately 1.2 miles of 60-year-old water main on Main Street 
(State Route 602) in Centerbrook/Ivoryton. The work will occur from Deep River Road (State Route 
154) through Ivory Street. The initial section of the project between Cumberland Farms and Essex 
Elementary School will require night work to minimize traffic congestion and help ensure public and 
worker safety. This work is scheduled from April 10th through April 14th between 7 p.m. and 7 
a.m.   Starting the week of April 18th, work hours will be 7 a.m. to 6 p.m., Monday through Friday. 
Work hours may be slightly adjusted for the remainder of the project based on coordination between 
the CT DOT and the Town of Essex. Project completion is expected in August 2022.   Driveway 
access in the construction area, including all access drives to Essex Elementary School will 
be maintained throughout the project.   The new pipe will improve water system reliability and 
increase the flow of water available to fire hydrants.   Any planned necessary service interruptions 
and other information related to the night work will be communicated directly to impacted customers 
at least 48 hours prior to the interruption. To make sure we have the contact info on file that’s best for 
you, visit ctwater.com/notifications or call them at 1-800-286-5700. 
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The Connecticut Department of Transportation (DOT) Rumble Strip Project – Route 153 
The Selectmen discussed the proposed DOT plans to install rumble strips along Route 153.  The 
Selectmen and many residents of the Town of Essex are unanimously opposed to the rumble strip 
installation.     
 
Public Announcements / Comment:   None 
 
OLD BUSINESS:   
 
Outdoor Entertainment  
The Selectmen reported that the Planning and Zoning Commission are working on a letter to all 
Business Owners that have outdoor dining and entertainment in the Town of Essex.   The letter 
references what is permitted and what is allowed for certain accessory outdoor entertainment.   
Currently the Zoning Regulations do not allow for outdoor entertainment.    There was further discussion 
that the Town Attorney may need to work on a zoning amendment.    The Selectmen were in favor of 
the letter going out to business owners who currently have outdoor dining and entertainment.    
 
NEW BUSINESS: 
 
Appointments and Resignations Board and Commissions 
 
Open Town Board and Commission positions can be found at 
https://www.essexct.gov/sites/g/files/vyhlif3116/f/uploads/boards_and_commissions_website_30.pdf 
 
The application to join a Board or Commission can be found at: 
https://www.essexct.gov/sites/g/files/vyhlif3116/f/file/file/application_to_volunteer_for_board_or_commission_fillable_4_13_18.pdf 
 
The following are Board and Commission openings:   

• Conservation Commission – Regular Member  
• Conservation Commission – Alternate Member 
• Inland Wetlands Commission – 1 Regular Member 
• Park and Recreation Commission –3 Alternate Members 
• Planning and Zoning Commission – 1 Regular Member 

https://www.essexct.gov/sites/g/files/vyhlif3116/f/uploads/boards_and_commissions_website_30.pdf
https://www.essexct.gov/sites/g/files/vyhlif3116/f/file/file/application_to_volunteer_for_board_or_commission_fillable_4_13_18.pdf
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Household Hazardous Waste (HHW) Facility Compliance Audit 
 
The Selectmen discussed the Household Hazardous Waste Facility.    Selectman Needleman 
reported that RiverCOG would like to turn over the Household Hazardous Waste Facility back to the 
Town.   RiverCOG is asking the Town of Essex to sign off and release them of their responsibilities of 
the HHW site.  Before doing so, the Town would like to make sure there were no violations or records 
of spills, etc. on that site.   The Selectmen agreed to accept a Phase 1 test result to confirm there 
have been no violations.    
 
Motion was made by Norman Needleman to accept the return of the Household Hazardous Waste 
Facility contingent on a Phase 1 test result confirming there are no violations, or records of spills, etc. 
on the HHW site.  Stacia Libby seconded the motion, and it was unanimously approved. Motion 
carried. 
 
2020 Small Cities Grant (CDBG) - Fair Housing Policy Statement 
Norman Needleman reported that for the 2020 Small Cities Grant Application the Board of Selectmen 
need to approve a Fair Housing Policy Statement.   
 
Motion was made by Norman Needleman to approve the Fair Housing Policy Statement (copy 
attached).  Stacia Libby seconded the motion, and it was unanimously approved.  Motion carried. 
 
American Rescue Plan Funds: None 
 
Public Hearing   None 
 
Set Town Meeting   
Motion was made by Bruce Glowac to set a Special Town Meeting on Wednesday, April 20, 2022, at 
6:55 pm in Conference Room A. Stacia Libby seconded the motion. All in favor. 
 
Public Comment / Announcements:    None 
 
SELECTMEN GENERAL DISCUSSION:   
 
Annual Budget Public Hearing 
The Selectmen discussed the Annual Budget Public Hearing being held on Thursday, April 14, 2022 
will be both in person and by Zoom.   See the web site for additional information and the Zoom link. 
 
Annual Budget Meeting 
The Annual Budget Meeting being held on Monday, May 9th, 2022 at 7:30 pm in person only.     
 
Add to next BOS Meeting agenda under Traffic Authority another stop sign.    
 
Motion was made by Bruce Glowac to adjourn the meeting at 7:59 p.m. Norman Needleman 
seconded the motion. All in favor.  
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Maria P. Lucarelli 
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